                                       The Arthur Ransome Society
       Note of the 80th meeting of the Board, held in Birmingham on 23 March 2019
                                       Present:  Peter Wright (in the chair)

                                                        Amanda Ardagh-Walter

                                                        Stephen Benham

                                                        Chris Birt

                                                        Krysia Clack

                                                        Paul Crisp

                                                        Ted Evans  

                                                         Ann Farr

                                                         Michael Glover

                                                         Susan Gouldbourne

                                                         Linda Hendry

                                                         Brian Key

                                                         John Pearson

                                                         Diana Wright

Apologies for absence
Apologies had been received from Kirstie Taylor, Veronica Priest, Julian Lovelock and Paul Wilson.
Chair's introductory remarks
Peter welcomed Diana Wright to her first Board meeting.

He noted that there had been a number of important developments since the Board's previous meeting on 6 October 2018:

-Libby Purves had agreed to become TARS' new President;

-the TARS Library had moved to new and more attractive premises, an operation successfully managed by Winifred and Paul Wilson;

-a complete slate of speakers had been engaged for this year's Literary Weekend;

-an agreement with the Literary Executors had been drawn up which would allow the sale to TARS members of items, especially items of clothing, carrying TARS references.

On a recent visit to New Zealand Peter had met TARS member Bob Cuming and had a long telephone conversation with NZ Co-ordinator Cheryl Paget.  He felt that, while the various overseas groups had differing strengths and problems, a general effort was needed to improve contact between TARS UK and all of them, since they might not derive much benefit from Signals and might sometimes feel isolated.  This subject might usefully be returned to at a subsequent Board meeting.  It was suggested in discussion that it would be worth examining the possibility of organising the participation of overseas members in IAGMs by digital link.

Peter suggested, and it was agreed, that the following subjects should be returned to at a future meeting: relations with other entities such as the Arthur Ransome Trust and Amazon Publications; and the preparation of a historical note for new members, for which Kirstie had prepared some initial notes. 

Minutes of the previous meeting (6 October 2018)

The draft minutes were adopted as a true record of that meeting, subject to correction of the date of the AGM of the Association of Literary Societies which TARS had agreed to host: 2024 and not 2022.  Action: John
TARS Presidency and Vice-Presidency

Libby Purves would be proposed for election as TARS President at the forthcoming IAGM, though previous engagements would prevent her from coming to the meeting or to this year's Literary Weekend.  Peter hoped to meet her before the IAGM and would ask if she would prepare a message to the meeting.  Action: Peter
Following an email vote by the Board on three possible candidates to succeed Derek Fawcett as a TARS Vice-President, the Board unanimously confirmed its choice of Ted Evans as the name to be proposed to the IAGM.
Report from the Literary and Resources Committee

The following main points were drawn to the Board's attention following the recent meeting (13 March) of the Committee, of which a draft note had been made available to the Board:

-the new location of the TARS Library in Moat Brae House in Dumfries was a notable improvement on its previous location, and the rent to be paid was at a reasonable level.  The house was a listed building, recently restored, whose garden had apparently helped to inspire J. M. Barrie's 'Peter Pan'. The house would soon open to the public as the Scottish Centre for Children's Literature and Storytelling.  The formal agreement on the housing of the Library there had been signed and the Centre's Director would speak at the Literary Weekend.

-Red Slipper Fund: Karen Babayan's book 'Swallows and Armenians', whose creation had benefited from a grant from the fund, had just been published.  Karen would give a talk at the Literary Weekend.

-Association of Literary Societies (ALS): this year's ALS AGM would be held in Nuneaton, hosted by the George Eliot Society.  The Board agreed that the TARS official representative at the meeting should be Winifred Wilson, whose travel and accommodation costs should be met by TARS.  Other TARS members could participate in the meeting at their own expense.

In connection with TARS' offer to host the ALS AGM in 2024 at a location in the Lake District, Peter had obtained the ALS guidelines on AGM organisation and would send them to the existing planning group.  The venue should accommodate 100 to 120 people and should probably be an hotel.  It was not too early to start the search for a venue.  Participants would arrange their own accommodation.

-'Encountering the Ransomes' backup tapes: the Board was informed that the set of tapes destined for Abbot Hall would be taken there by Veronica Priest; the TARS Library already had its set; Ann would discuss with the Brotherton arrangements for its holding of the third set.

-TARS Archives: The existing group (Ann, Veronica and Chris) dealing with this subject would continue its work.  A vital requirement was to find premises where the archives, now held at a number of locations, could be brought together, examined and judged for retention or disposal.

-TARS Publicity Officer: Peter said that Jane Wilson was willing to help him in an effort to make TARS better known, for example by approaches to sailing clubs, the placing of magazine articles, etc.  A continuing effort was needed to ensure that adequate stocks of the TARS leaflet were held at a wide range of locations.  The leaflet itself might require some amendment (as a result for example of the Library's move). 

The Board agreed that free corporate membership of TARS should be offered to Moat Brae House, and that there should be a reference to TARS on the Moat Brae website and vice versa.  Action: Peter
Report from the Publications Committee

No volunteer had yet been found to succeed Paul Wilson as editor of Signals.  Paul wished to stand down after editing the December 2019 issue.

Peter considered that finding the right successor must be treated as a major immediate concern for TARS.  Julian Lovelock had indicated that if absolutely necessary he would be prepared to edit the 2020 as well as the 2019 issue of Mixed Moss.  The search for his successor must nevertheless continue, with the possiblity of his or her assisting Julian initially.  The aim should be to find both successors by the end of the IAGM.  It should be noted that an expression of interest in editing Mixed Moss had recently been received from Kaitlyn Anderson-Mitchell, a resident of Canada (not at present a member of TARS), with whom Barry Gouldbourne was attempting to establish contact.  Action: Barry
The Board agreed, in the course of its subsequent discussion of the draft TARS budget for 2019 and without prejudice to a broader effort in favour of rationalising the publications' hardware and software, to include in the budget the sum of £350 for a new laptop for the editors of The Outlaw.
The replies to a recent member survey suggested that a significant minority would be ready to receive an electronic instead of a paper copy of Signals and, to a lesser degree, Mixed Moss.
Treasurer's report
Susan presented the TARS draft accounts for 2018 and budget for 2019.  These were approved by the Board subject to a number of adjustments and  Susan would forward them urgently to Paul Wilson for insertion in the forthcoming issue of Signals. The Board's discussion suggested the existence of a number of possibilities for reducing costs, especially in the area of publications, for which the 2019 budget was fixed at £12,000.  The Publications Committee should explore these possibilities further. Action: Publications Committee As regards printing costs, Paul Wilson should send Susan the specification which he had sent the printers for the next issue of Signals, so that she could seek quotations from other printers.  Action: Paul, Susan
The Board agreed to increase to 15p the mileage rate for attending meetings.
TARS Stall and merchandising
The agreement with the Literary Executors, referred to above, allowing the Stall to sell merchandise to TARS members, was likely to be formally signed in the near future; its content had already been agreed.  The first sales should be possible at the IAGM. Diana suggested that the products should include TARS badges to sew on garments, etc.
2019 IAGM
Paul Crisp reported on preparations.  It was suggested in the course of discussion that the suitability of the spring bank holiday weekend for IAGMs after that of 2021 should be reviewed, and that the case for setting up a central organising mechanism for these meetings should be examined.

Board members had already indicated by email their position in respect of the candidacy of Peter Willis as Board member.  At the present meeting his candidacy was formally approved, by twelve favourable votes and two abstentions.

The Board agreed that an attractive gift should be presented to Sophie Neville at the IAGM.  Peter would pursue his enquiries about this.  Action: Peter
Literary weekend 2019
The progamme was complete and the invitation to attend would be sent to members shortly.
Promoting TARS
Peter emphasised the need for TARS and its members to do more to promote the Society, for example on the weekend miscellany programmes or through articles in the press.  The availablity of £1 temporary membership should be made more widely known.

TARS website: Ted would be happy to pass to others his current tasks in relation to the site.  This could be the moment to envisage updating the site and providing for its ongoing management; financial provision for this would need to be considered.  A working group charged with taking this forward should be established at the Board's next meeting. Diana would be interested in membership of this group.

Social media: TARS was already present on Facebook and Twitter; this should be publicised at the forthcoming IAGM.
Charity status for TARS
Ted informed the Board of the two serious difficulties standing in the way of official recognition of TARS as a charity: given the position of the Literary Executors, its activities could not generally be directed to or accessible to non-members; and the Charity Commissioners considered that the Arthur Ransome Trust, in contrast, did have legitimate public benefit claims.  The Board took the view after discussion that in these circumstances TARS' attempt to obtain charity status should be suspended. 
AusTARS Cup
The Board endorsed the recent AusTARS proposal to award the cup to Winifred Wilson for the year 2018.  This should be announced at the IAGM, although it was unlikely that Winifred would be present.  She might be presented with the cup at the Literary Weekend.  Peter would inform her of her success, which should be recorded in Signals.  Action: Peter
Susan had in hand the mounting of the cup on a plinth to provide space for engraving the recent winners' names.  Action: Susan
Proposed TARS trip to eastern Europe
Chris reminded the Board that following the 2016 visit to Russia, Estonia and Latvia it had considered it desirable to continue exploration by TARS of the Eastern European period of Ransome's life, in principle by organising a trip there every four years, in non-Literary Weekend years.  This suggested a new visit in 2020, but Chris would prefer not to be the organiser of this.  He would however prepare a note on the subject for Signals and  use his best efforts to ensure pursuit of this subject.  Action: Chris
Regional and other reports
The Board took note with thanks of written reports from Cheryl Paget (New Zealand) and Ian Sacré (Canada), Diana (South West) and Linda (Scotland).  Brief oral reports were made by Paul (Southern), Amanda (Midland), Brian (Eastern) and Krysia (Northern).
Future meetings
The Board adopted on a provisional basis the following dates for Board and Committee meetings over the next two years:
Board: 26 May 2019 (after the IAGM and Members' Forum)

Publications Committee: 1 June 2019

L & R Committee: 29 September 2019

Board: 26 October 2019

Publications Committee:1 February 2020

L & R Committee: 12 February 2020

Board: 7 March 2020

Board: 25 May 2020 (IAGM weekend)

L & R Committee: 9 September 2020

Publications Committee: 19 September 2020

Board: 3 October 2020

L & R Committee: 17 February 2021

Publications Committee: 27 February 2021

Board: 13 March 2021
1 April 2019                                                                                        John Pearson
